### **Improving the Safety and Quality of Youth Residential Placements**

#### **About Youth Residential Placements**

Youth residential placements, also known as "congregate care," refer to facilities which house youth and operate 24 hours a day, 365 days a year. These facilities serve youth in the juvenile justice system (detention centers and state placement facilities), the child welfare system (group homes and emergency shelters), psychiatric residentials treatment facilities (PRTFs), and non-PRTFs (substance use facilities and acute care). 

In Philadelphia, the Department of Human Services (DHS) is responsible for contracting with and overseeing child welfare and juvenile justice placements. The Department of Behavioral Health and disAbility Services (DBHIDS) contracts with Community Behavioral Health (CBH) to manage all PRTFs and non-PRTFs and administer mental and behavioral health services to youth placed there. In these roles, DHS and CBH are tasked with investigating any concerns, complaints, or violations that may arise in the placements they oversee.

Additionally, state juvenile justice placements are run by the Pennsylvania Department of Human Services (PaDHS). PaDHS also contracts with private juvenile justice placements. These state and private juvenile placements are not contracted with Philadelphia DHS, but Philadelphia youth placed there can still bring complaints to Philadelphia DHS.

#### History of Abuse in Philadelphia and Pennsylvania Congregate Care

Unfortunately, there is a long history of poor quality and unsafe residential placements, some of which has been documented. For example, Glen Mills School, a facility for adjudicated boys, was exposed for decades of abuse, <sup>2</sup> including physical, sexual, and emotional abuse, <sup>3</sup> prompting counties in Pennsylvania and other states to remove youth from the facility. <sup>4</sup> Similarly, VisionQuest New Directions, a juvenile justice placement and emergency shelter in North Philadelphia, was closed in 2017 due to staff physically and emotionally abusing youth in the facility. <sup>5</sup> Devereux Advanced Behavioral Health was sued in the U.S. District Court in Philadelphia for abuse, <sup>6</sup> following news of sexual and physical assault in Devereux facilities, including their campuses in Pennsylvania. <sup>7</sup> And at Wordsworth, a facility that held youth (both dependent and delinquent) with mental health or behavioral health concerns, a child was killed by staff members. <sup>8</sup> Upon investigation, it was

discovered that in the decade before his murder, assaults, broken bones, and 49 sex crimes had been reported. Although Wordsworth was contracted, licensed, funded, and overseen by multiple agencies, including PaDHS, CBH, and Philadelphia DHS, this misconduct went unnoticed and unaddressed for years. 10

Figure 1





Its **\$14 million** annual budget included funding from federal, state, city, and other sources.

### Community Behavioral Health

A nonprofit that oversees mental-health services for the City of Philadelphia

> ...contributed about half of the money to...



### Who oversees Wordsworth



The city **Department of Human Services** oversees the cases of Philadelphia children sent to
Wordsworth who cannot live with their families because of abuse or neglect or have been sent there by the courts.



The state **Department of Human Services** licenses and inspects the facility.



... which is paid an average of **\$326 per day**, or about \$119,000 a year, for each child in its care.

#### **Outcomes and Disparities for Youth in Placement**

Even when youth do not experience abuse in placement, congregate care often leads to poor outcomes for youth. In the child welfare system, for example, youth placed in congregate care experience worse outcomes than youth placed in traditional home-based foster care settings. <sup>11</sup> Specifically, research has found that, compared to youth placed in traditional foster care homes, youth placed in congregate group homes are more likely to become delinquent, <sup>12</sup> less likely to achieve permanency, <sup>13</sup> have lower basic English and math test scores, <sup>14</sup> and drop out of high school. <sup>15</sup> Conversely, when compared to youth in group homes, youth in traditional foster care had fewer placements and less out-of-home time, were more likely to live in a location close to their community of origin and be placed together with their siblings, and were less likely to be reabused. <sup>16</sup> The outcomes of congregate care placements have been proven to be so adverse that the Global Alliance for Behavioral Health and Social Justice released a consensus statement that group care should never be favored over family placement options (such as remaining at home, foster homes, or kinships care)<sup>17</sup> and noted that congregate care settings can affect youth development and healthy relationships in the future. <sup>18</sup>

In the juvenile justice system, youth who are detained and/or sent to juvenile justice placements experience worse outcomes than those who are diverted or assigned to a community-based alternatives. <sup>19</sup> For example, research suggests that youth who are held in juvenile detention and/or placement have higher rates of juvenile and adult recidivism, <sup>20</sup> are less likely to return to school and/or graduate high school, <sup>21</sup> and have reduced future wages and labor force participation rates. <sup>22</sup> In the psychiatric and behavioral health system, the evidence on the effectiveness and outcomes of residential treatment is limited, but does yield some common trends. For example, in a comprehensive literature review of residential treatment facilities (RTFs), including psychiatric RTFs (PRTFs) and non-PRTFs, research indicates that there is a lack of standardized care and insufficient findings on the effectiveness of programming. <sup>23</sup> Further, Medicaid reimbursements and other budget constraints may limit the use of evidence-based practices and force facilities to hire staff with limited education. <sup>24</sup>

In addition to adverse outcomes associated with congregate care, there are also racial and gender disparities in congregate care placement. Black and Latino youth disproportionately enter these systems due to systemic issues such as over-policing, hyper-surveillance, poverty, and other measures of inequality, and once they have entered these systems, they are more likely to be placed in congregate care. These disparities In the child welfare system, Black and Latino youth are 18% more likely than white youth to be placed in group placements, and boys are 29% more likely to be in congregate care than girls. The most recent quarterly indicators report shows that 65% of dependent youth in Philadelphia placements are Black and 16% are Latino. In the juvenile justice system, Black youth are significantly more likely to be arrested, detained, and assigned to placement compared to white youth. In Philadelphia, 83% of juvenile justice involved youth are Black and 14% are Latino. Additionally, in 2022, about 73% of Philadelphia youth in Psychiatric Residential Treatment Facilities (PRTFs) were Black.

#### Recommendations for Improving the Safety and Quality of Residential Placements

In 2018, the <u>Family First Prevention Services Act</u> (also known as Family First) became federal law, requiring states to undertake a number of child welfare policy reforms by the deadline of October 2021.<sup>31</sup> These reforms were designed with the overarching goals of removing fewer youth from their homes and placing those youth who must be removed into family-like settings rather than congregate care facilities. According to the Administration for Children and Families (ACF), the goal of Family First is to avoid congregate care placement unless absolutely necessary. However, when it is necessary, residential treatment should be high-quality, individualized, and time limited. Although states appear to have successfully decreased their use of congregate care since the implementation of Family First, the <u>American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP)</u> has noted that there is still work to be done to improve congregate care when it is used, including in the following issue areas:

- Provision of individualized and quality treatment;
- variations in staff training, quality, and capacity;
- availability of funding used to assist youth transitioning from congregate care placements; and
- integration of family and community during congregate care placement.<sup>33</sup>

With these in mind, we have laid out several recommendations that are applicable to all three systems and aim to improve the safety and quality of congregate care in cases where it must be used.

## 1. Create a family and youth led coordinated care model which assists youth in maintaining family and community connections while in congregate care.

When youth are placed in congregate care, they experience disruptions to their daily lives. Not only have they been removed from their family, but they have also been removed from their community more broadly. While juvenile justice placements, behavioral health settings, and child welfare group homes all have varying levels of restrictive policies, youth across settings are typically subject to more restrictive rules than they would be in a family and community setting. This means they have few opportunities to maintain peer relations, limited access to their home communities, and a lack of supportive adults.<sup>34</sup>

For example, in the child welfare system, youth in group homes are often placed outside of their home communities. Additionally, group homes typically have more restrictions in place than a traditional home setting, which can limit a youth's autonomy and emotional wellbeing. Strict schedules and curfews in place due to liability and safety concerns. As such, if a young person wants to attend an after-school activity, they may face added difficulties such as transportation issues or curfew violations. Ultimately, they may be forced to make the decision between abiding by their group home's schedule and policies, or participating in programming that allows them to maintain connections to their friends and community. While youth in the child welfare system usually have a case worker, group home staff, and a child advocate attorney, none of these adults are tasked with providing the young person with nurturing support outside of their assigned role.

Additionally, they typically do not have the capacity to do so and oftentimes do not maintain communication with the other professionals in the youth's life. This can lead to a lack of support for the young person and means that the young person is often tasked with navigating a complicated system without a central support person to assist in this coordination.

In Philadelphia, these child-serving systems appear to lack a coordinated care model that ensures that youth can develop the autonomy essential for adolescent development. In a coordinated care model, a youth

would have a designated support partner who is responsible for coordinating care and playing a supportive role in the young person's life. The application of this model would look different in practice for every system. In a child welfare group home, for example, this might include attending the youth's after school sports game with the youth's parent or kin, ensuring that the group home is aware that the youth will be missing curfew due to an extracurricular event, and making sure that the youth gets back to the group home safely after the event. In juvenile justice placements and behavioral health settings, youth are often much more restricted, but a support person can still play a role. For example, a support partner may still assist in coordinating services, preparing the youth for stepping down into a less restrictive setting, and accompanying the youth on day pass outings. Additionally, many young people in these systems are multi-system involved. As such, a support partner can assist in navigating and coordinating the youth's whole care network across systems as necessary.

# 2. Capitalize on the decrease in the use of congregate care by reinvesting funds towards staff and evidenced-based practices.

In recent years, the use of congregate care has decreased dramatically nationwide. In Philadelphia, the number of youths in congregate care has decreased by about 66% between December 31st, 2017, 39 and October 24th, 2023. 40 The per youth cost of congregate care is substantial. *Figure 1*, for example, indicates that Wordsworth was paid approximately \$119,000 annually per child. Philadelphia's decrease in congregate care suggests that there are potential savings upwards of \$50 million. These savings should be reinvested towards improving the quality of care in placements, so that if youth *must* be placed in a congregate care placement, the staff, services, and environment align with evidenced based best practices and the placement can help mitigate the negative effects of removing youth from their home and community. Specifically, more funding for placements means that Philadelphia can offer more competitive payments to attract congregate care providers, as well as require that congregate care providers receiving these funds have highly trained staff, state of the art facilities, and robust needs-based services for youth.

Congregate care facilities often struggle with staff recruitment and retention due to low salaries and lack of training, which can lead to facilities being understaffed with staff members who may lack a formal education

in a field related to working with vulnerable youth populations. This puts a strain on staff and creates an unhealthy environment for the youth. Additionally, a lack of highly qualified staff means that services requiring an advanced degree, such as therapeutic groups and individual counseling, cannot be offered on a regular basis. Having more full-time, highly qualified staff members receiving a competitive salary can improve the environment for youth and staff and allow the facility to offer evidence-based services in-house. Further, training budgets can ensure that staff are kept up to date on emerging best practices in the field.

## 3. Investigative bodies should collaborate and improve information sharing in order to catch systemic or otherwise concealed issues within facilities.

Under current policies and practices, state and local agencies typically investigate problems in facilities independently, with minimal information sharing. For example, over the course of the decades prior to the closure of Glen Mills School, Philadelphia DHS and PaDHS both responded individually to reports of abuse but provided each other with minimal information about their respective involvement. It was only after the misconduct came to light and Glen Mills School was closed, that Philadelphia DHS learned that Glen Mills School had previously failed to successfully complete several corrective actions plans required by PaDHS.<sup>41</sup>

The story of this facility, in addition to others, demonstrates a need for the agencies who contract with, fund, and license/inspect residential placement facilities to work more collaboratively on investigations. In practice, each agency should be sharing every aspect of the case with each other. Additionally, when the state or a county does an investigation, all case notes, documents, and other related information should be compiled, redacted as necessary, and shared with the other stakeholders so that everyone is aware of what is occurring at the facility and can collaborate on requests for corrective action.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Youth Residential Placement Task Force Report and Recommendations. (2019). City of Philadelphia. https://www.phila.gov/media/20210805122144/Youth-Residential-Placement-Task-Force-report-and-recommendations.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Gartner, L. (2019, February 20). Beaten, then silenced. *The Inquirer*. <a href="https://www.inquirer.com/crime/a/glen-mills-schools-pa-abuse-juvenile-investigation-20190220.html">https://www.inquirer.com/crime/a/glen-mills-schools-pa-abuse-juvenile-investigation-20190220.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "House Of Horrors": Former Glen Mills Schools Students Claim In New Lawsuits They Were Sexually, Physically Abused By Staff. (2020, January 29). *CBS News Philadelphia*. <a href="https://www.cbsnews.com/philadelphia/news/former-glen-mills-schools-students-claim-in-new-lawsuits-they-were-sexually-physically-abused-by-staff/">https://www.cbsnews.com/philadelphia/news/former-glen-mills-schools-students-claim-in-new-lawsuits-they-were-sexually-physically-abused-by-staff/</a>

- <sup>4</sup> Gartner, L. (2019, February 27). More than 80 boys to leave Glen Mills Schools after Inquirer investigation of abuse. *The Inquirer*. <a href="https://www.inquirer.com/news/glen-mills-schools-pa-abuse-philadelphia-michigan-texas-california-remove-students-investigation-20190227.html">https://www.inquirer.com/news/glen-mills-schools-pa-abuse-philadelphia-michigan-texas-california-remove-students-investigation-20190227.html</a>
- <sup>5</sup>Gammage, J. (2018, October 26). Accused of harming children at its North Philly shelter, VisionQuest now plans to house immigrant youth here. *The Inquirer*. <a href="https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/visionquest-immigrant-children-philadelphia-shelter-abuse-20181026.html">https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/visionquest-immigrant-children-philadelphia-shelter-abuse-20181026.html</a>
- <sup>6</sup> Laker, B., & Ruderman, W. (2021, January 27). New lawsuit alleges Devereux failed to protect at least six children from abuse. *The Inquirer*. https://www.inquirer.com/news/devereux-pennsylvania-lawsuit-class-action-abuse-victims-20210127.html
- <sup>7</sup> Gartner, L., & Laker, B. (2020, August 11). Hope Help Harm. *The Inquirer*. <a href="https://www.inquirer.com/news/inq/devereux-advanced-behavioral-health-abuse-children-pennsylvania-20200811.html">https://www.inquirer.com/news/inq/devereux-advanced-behavioral-health-abuse-children-pennsylvania-20200811.html</a>
- <sup>8</sup> Phillips, N., & Palmer, C. (2017, April 22). Death, rapes, and broken bones at Philly's only residential treatment center for troubled youth. *The Inquirer*. <a href="https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/pennsylvania/philadelphia/Death-rape-Philadelphia-Wordsworth-residential-treatment-center-troubled-youth.html">https://www.inquirer.com/philly/news/pennsylvania/philadelphia/Death-rape-Philadelphia-Wordsworth-residential-treatment-center-troubled-youth.html</a>
- <sup>9</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>10</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>11</sup> Strong Families Information Packet. (2017). Casey Family Programs. <a href="https://www.staging.casey.org/media/SF">https://www.staging.casey.org/media/SF</a> CC-Outcomes-Resource.pdf
- <sup>12</sup> Ryan, J. P., Marshall, J. M., Herz, D., & Hernandez, P. M. (2008). Juvenile delinquency in child welfare: Investigating group home effects. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *30*(9), 1088–1099. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2008.02.004">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2008.02.004</a>
- <sup>13</sup> Connell, C. M., Katz, K. H., Saunders, L., & Tebes, J. K. (2006). Leaving foster care—The influence of child and case characteristics on foster care exit rates. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *28*(7), 780–798. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2005.08.007">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2005.08.007</a>
- <sup>14</sup> Every Kid Needs a Family: Giving children in the child welfare system the best chance for success. (2015). Annie E. Casey Foundation. <a href="https://assets.aecf.org/m/resourcedoc/aecf-EveryKidNeedsAFamily-2015.pdf">https://assets.aecf.org/m/resourcedoc/aecf-EveryKidNeedsAFamily-2015.pdf</a>
  <sup>15</sup> Id.
- <sup>16</sup> Lee, B. R., Bright, C. L., Svoboda, D. V., Fakunmoju, S., & Barth, R. P. (2011). Outcomes of Group Care for Youth: A Review of Comparative Studies. *Research on Social Work Practice*, *21*(2), 177–189. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049731510386243
- <sup>17</sup> Dozier, M., Kaufman, J., Kobak, R., O'Connor, T., Sagi-Schwartz, A., Scott, S., Shauffer, C., Smetana, J., van IJzendoorn, M., & Zeanah, C. (2014). Consensus Statement on Group Care for Children and Adolescents: A Statement of Policy of the American Orthopsychiatric Association. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, *84*(3), 219–225. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/ort0000005">http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/ort0000005</a>
  <sup>18</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>19</sup> Mendel, R. (2023, March 1). Why Youth Incarceration Fails: An Updated Review of the Evidence. The Sentencing Project. https://www.sentencingproject.org/reports/why-youth-incarceration-fails-an-updated-review-of-the-evidence/
- <sup>20</sup> Fabelo, T., Arrigona, N., Thompson, M., Clemens, A., & Marchbanks, M. (2015). *Closer to Home: An Analysis of the State and Local Impact of the Texas Juvenile Justice Reforms*. Council of State Governments Justice Center and The Public Policy Research Institute at Texas A&M University. <a href="https://csgjusticecenter.org/publications/closer-to-home/">https://csgjusticecenter.org/publications/closer-to-home/</a>; Gilman, A. B., Walker, S. C., Vick, K., & Sanford, R. (2021). The Impact of Detention on Youth Outcomes: A Rapid Evidence Review. *Crime & Delinquency*, *67*(11), 1792–1813. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/00111287211014141">https://doi.org/10.1177/00111287211014141</a>
- <sup>21</sup> Aizer, A., & Doyle, J. J., Jr. (2015). Juvenile Incarceration, Human Capital, and Future Crime: Evidence from Randomly Assigned Judges. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, *130*(2), 759–803.; Hjalmarsson, R. (2008). Criminal justice involvement and high school completion. *Journal of Urban Economics*, *63*(2), 613–630. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jue.2007.04.003">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jue.2007.04.003</a>
- <sup>22</sup> Apel, R., & Sweeten, G. (2009). *The Effect of Criminal Justice Involvement in the Transition to Adulthood*. US Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice. <a href="https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/228380.pdf">https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/228380.pdf</a>; Jung, H. (2015). The Long-Term Impact of Incarceration During the Teens and 20s on the Wages and Employment of Men. *Journal of Offender Rehabilitation*, *54*(5), 317–337. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/10509674.2015.1043480">https://doi.org/10.1080/10509674.2015.1043480</a>
- <sup>23</sup> Residential Treatment Centers (Literature Review: A Product of the Model Programs Guide). (2011). Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. <a href="https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh176/files/media/document/Residential Treatment Centers.pdf">https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh176/files/media/document/Residential Treatment Centers.pdf</a>
  <sup>24</sup> Baker, A. J. L., Fulmore, D., & Collins, J. (2008). A Survey of Mental Health Service Provision in New York State Residential Treatment Centers. Residential Treatment For Children & Youth, 25(4), 333–357. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/08865710802533597">https://doi.org/10.1080/08865710802533597</a>; Bright, C. L., Raghavan, R., Kliethermes, M. D., Juedemann, D., & Dunn, J. (2010). Collaborative Implementation of a Sequenced Trauma-Focused Intervention for Youth in Residential Care. Residential Treatment For Children & Youth, 27(2), 69–79. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/08865711003712485">https://doi.org/10.1080/08865711003712485</a>
- <sup>25</sup> Covington, S., Sernaker, S., & Wildeman, C. (2023). The Cumulative Prevalence of Congregate Care Placement for U.S. Children by Race/Ethnicity, 2019. *Child Maltreatment*, *28*(4), 661–672. <a href="https://journals-sagepub-com.libproxy.temple.edu/doi/epub/10.1177/10775595221125456">https://journals-sagepub-com.libproxy.temple.edu/doi/epub/10.1177/10775595221125456</a>

- <sup>26</sup> Every Kid Needs a Family: Giving children in the child welfare system the best chance for success. (2015). Annie E. Casey Foundation. https://assets.aecf.org/m/resourcedoc/aecf-EveryKidNeedsAFamily-2015.pdf
- <sup>27</sup>Annual Indicators Report: Fiscal Year 2023. (2023). Philadelphia Office of Children and Families.

https://www.phila.gov/media/20231106092952/Quarterly-Indicators-Report-FY23 Q4 11.6.23-FULL.pdf

- <sup>28</sup> Racial and Ethnic Disparity in Juvenile Justice Processing—Literature Review: A product of the Model Programs Guide. (2022). Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. <a href="https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/model-programs-guide/literature-reviews/racial-and-ethnic-disparity">https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/model-programs-guide/literature-reviews/racial-and-ethnic-disparity</a>
- <sup>29</sup> Id.
- <sup>30</sup> Youth Residential Placement 2022 Annual Report. (2023). City of Philadelphia.

https://www.phila.gov/media/20230907163106/YRPTF-annual-report-2022.pdf

- <sup>31</sup> Text H.R.1892 115th Congress (2017-2018): Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018. (2018, February 9). https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/1892/text
- <sup>32</sup> Family First Implementation: A One-Year Review of State Progress in Reforming Congregate Care. (2023). American Academy of Pediatrics.

https://downloads.aap.org/DOFA/AAP%2050%20state%20Review%20of%20Congregate%20Care%20Reform%20Across%20America.pdf? ga=2.22297272.267512482.1714414103-403074223.1712859738

- <sup>33</sup> Id.
- <sup>34</sup> Kelly, C., Anthony, E. K., & Krysik, J. (2019). "How am I doing?" narratives of youth living in congregate care on their social-emotional well-being. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 103, 255–263. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2019.06.001">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2019.06.001</a> <sup>35</sup> *Id*
- <sup>36</sup> Rauktis, M. E., Fusco, R. A., Cahalane, H., Bennett, I. K., & Reinhart, S. M. (2011). "Try to make it seem like we're regular kids": Youth perceptions of restrictiveness in out-of-home care. *Children and Youth Services Review, 33*(7), 1224–1233. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2011.02.012
- <sup>37</sup> Id.
- <sup>38</sup> Id.
- <sup>39</sup> Quarterly Indicators Report Fiscal Year 2022 Quarter 2. (2022). Philadelphia Department of Human Services. https://www.phila.gov/media/20220404092710/Quarterly-Indicators-Report-FY22-Q2\_Full-Version\_032922.pdf
- <sup>40</sup> Annual Indicators Report Fiscal Year 2023. (2023). Philadelphia Department of Human Services. https://www.phila.gov/media/20231106092952/Quarterly-Indicators-Report-FY23 Q4 11.6.23-FULL.pdf
- <sup>41</sup> Gartner, L. (2019, February 20). Beaten, then silenced. *The Inquirer*. <a href="https://www.inquirer.com/crime/a/glen-mills-schools-pa-abuse-juvenile-investigation-20190220.html">https://www.inquirer.com/crime/a/glen-mills-schools-pa-abuse-juvenile-investigation-20190220.html</a>